Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

November 1, 2001

South Prairie Fire & Rescue (PCFD #20)

1. Call to Order
The November 1, 2001, meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association was called to order by Association President Dan Packer at 9:05 a.m.  Those in attendance were; Gary Aleshire, PCFD #2; Jack Andren, CPFR; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Bill Bush, PCFD #3; Carrie Cirrito, ARC; Larry Claiborne, PCFD #5; Jake Doty, PCFD #20; Gary Franz, PCFD #16; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; Pete Holtman, PCFD #8; James Jaques, Milton; Jerry Jones, PCFPB; Dan Packer, EPFR; Alan Predmore, Buckley; John Sinclair, CPFR; Dave Wakefield, EPFR; and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Jerry Jones led the flag salute.

President Packer thanked Chief Doty for holding the meeting at his Station.

3. Approval of Minutes
A motion was made to approve the minutes from the October 4, 2001 meeting.  The motion was seconded.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black reported that he has not yet received the bank statement so he does not have a report at this time.

5. Correspondence
Nothing at this time.  President Packer stated that the Resolution that was passed at last months meeting was sent to the print media.

6. Guest Speakers

Nothing at this time.

OUTSIDE AGENCY REPORTS

7. American Red Cross
Carrie Cirrito, Executive Director, distributed postcard invitations to the Real Heroes Breakfast.  It is scheduled for Friday, November 30th from 7:00 a.m. to 9:00 a.m. at the Sheraton Tacoma Hotel Convention Center.  There will be special recognition given to those who went back to New York and helped with the World Trade Center devastation.  She also distributed a sign-up sheet for those interested in attending.  Next, she address the PR situation that the Red Cross is currently going through.  The have been criticized for how they are spending the money donated for families affected by 9/11.  A fact sheet was distributed (copy attached).  The numbers were prepared yesterday and are already incorrect as they have been helping people throughout the night.  Part of the funds received go to help feeding the families and survivors and some of the money has gone to help feed emergency and recovery workers.  There has been $250 million collected on a national level as of last week.  The money that has been donated will help families and victims in many different ways.  Please help to communicate that.  It is critical that the American Red Cross maintains the trust of the communities.  Help to eliminate the myths.  If you are uncomfortable with questions you receive, etc.  Please have them call her directly.  Dan Packer stated that he had heard on the radio the other day something about the American Red Cross is spending $200 million just in Administrative Costs, etc.  Carrie thanked Dan for pointing that out and stated that is exactly what she is talking about regarding negative PR and misinformation that is out there.  Just in Pierce County we have collected $800,000.00.  Of that, one check was for $100,000.00, 1 check for $50,000.00 and a couple for $10,000.00.  The remaining has come in in bags, in a combination of cash and checks.  Every time money is received, there are two people in the room and it is counted four times.  When you add up the amount of time it takes to do this and the number of people, etc.  Yes, in that respect there is an increase in administrative costs.  It is all in an effort to have safe and clear tracking of how much has been received, etc. so they can be accountable for it.  Steve Bailey thanked Carrie for being here.  He encouraged everyone to support the American Red Cross by attending the Real Heroes Breakfast.  That is their biggest fund raiser.  Every year, DEM buys a table in support.  John Sinclair inquired what the cost is to sponsor a table?  Carrie stated that it is $1,000.00 per table, which seats ten (10) people.  You also get your name listed as a sponsor.  John Sinclair made a motion to reach out to the County Commissioners to jointly sponsor a table for the Real Heroes Breakfast.  The motion was seconded.  Open for discussion.  What if the Commissioners say no?  Then we won’t either.  If they do, then who will go?  The Executive Board.  There was a call for the question.  MOTION CARRIED.  Carrie thanked the Association for their support and encouragement.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Steve Bailey stated that one of the Council Members informed him that he is going to suggest to amend the budget to appropriate $2.5 million for a new Emergency Operations Center.  He has no idea if this will pass or not.  He has invited the President of the PCFCA, who has graciously accepted, as well as the President of the Sheriff’s Association to come and speak at a Council meeting.  There have been talks with the City of Tacoma, which have gone well.  It would be seamless.  If there were to be an emergency in the City, Tacoma would respond and DEM would back-up support them, if an emergency elsewhere in the county, DEM would take the lead and they would support, etc.

The Terrorism Early Warning & Response Committee had their first meeting the other day.  There are several agencies involved in this; Federal Law Enforcement, State Patrol, State Emergency Management, Utilities, Health Department, Hospitals, etc.  There are three (3) work groups that came out of the meeting:

1. Intelligence and Planning Group.  This group will be looking at how to share information, what kind of information to share, when to share it, etc.  They will work with the Joint Intelligence Information Committee (JIC).  Also, pre-planning for potential targets.  Basis for planning effort and looking at using the Pierce Responder program by developing different folders for different situations.  The next meeting is November 15th, 9:00 a.m. at the Library annex on 112th.  If you are interested in participating, send an e-mail to Ed.

2. Resources Group.  Major Tom Minor and Norma Pancake are working on this group.  They will be identifying a resource list.  What kinds of resources do we have, what kind of resources do we not have that we might need, etc.

3. Training and Exercise Group.  This group will be identifying all the training available.  What kind of training is needed and how to get it.

There will be a large Terrorist Exercise in February.  More information to follow.  Those in bigger departments should be represented in the above process.  Please get involved and be a part of this.  John Sinclair inquired how involved are the health departments and hospitals?  Steve stated the County Health Department is very involved.  As well as Good Sam, St. Joe’s and MultiCare.

Steve Bailey reminded everyone of the Terrorism Training on November 13, 14, 15 and 16.  There are 7 slots remaining for the first two days.  The second two days (which are for train-the-trainer) are full.  If interested, please contact April at 798-6595.  Steve thanked Paul Webb for getting the fire department personnel signed up.

9. EMS
Ed Reed reported that Norma informed him the protocol books are being delivered.

10. Fire Marshal
Jerry Jones distributed copies of the monthly report (copy attached).  The inspection totals have fallen 15% short of the projected numbers from the start of the year.  They are still working on getting the mobile computers in the vehicles up and running.  They hope to have this completed in a couple of weeks.  They have received quite a few inquiries regarding the Bethel Stadium fire wondering if it is related to the Franklin Pierce school fire.  The Sheriffs department is actively investigating both cases.

Dan Packer informed everyone that Wayne Weinholz is at a Tacoma Training Meeting regarding the choice of Fire Code for the State.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Dan Packer distributed a copy of the Legislative Report.  Also, informed everyone that he has been asked to serve as the new Legislative Chair for the State Chiefs Association.  The two (2) issues that received the most votes are:  1.  Voter approved funding for emergency communication systems; and 2.  enabling legislation for the creation of a fire authority.

Dan thanked those who attended the legislative workshops around Pierce County.  He would like to solicit input as they prepare for the next session.  Jack Andren inquired that with such small turn-outs to the legislative meetings/workshops, has there been given any thought to changing the process?  At the State level, these issues are handled at convention where you have everyone there to have a say in the vote vs. relying on the availability of people a meeting here and there. 

Dan informed the members of a draft policy being worked on for the line-of-duty death response guidelines.  Gary has been working on this.  

The State Chiefs have been trying to tie in the Federal Delegation a little more pro-actively.  They will be taking a tour of are Fire Stations next August or so.  If you are interested in hosting or being a part of this, please let him know.

The State Chiefs are continually building draft policies and are available to everyone.  They will be changing it slightly by charging a small fee to help recover some of the administrative costs.  Contact Duane Malo.  These are great model policies.

The education development committee stated that the FCA degree is being moved into a Fire Officer Development program.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon stated that apparently after the Fire Marshals office took the burn ban off there was a problem getting that information to the Clean Air office.  Wayne and him have been communicating to make sure that this doesn’t happen again.  He has received several requests for training burns and permits.  A permit is not needed, these are done by rule.  You just have to comply with the asbestos removal.

DIVISION REPORTS

13. EMS
Alan Predmore reminded everyone of the Data Collection Conference on Monday, 11/5 at 9:00 a.m. at the Criminal Justice Training Center in Burien.  This is regarding state-wide reporting and county-wide data collection.  It is amazing how little we know about what we do.  Discussion followed.  Merle stated that there seems to be a communication problem with Sunpro/Ethernet and the State.  The information gets sent to Sunpro who is then supposed to send the data to the State.  The State is saying they don’t have any information.  Merle inquired if the State Chiefs still have a contract with Sunpro/Ethernet regarding this?  Dan stated that yes, there is a contract.  Merle stated that as of 2 weeks ago, the State Fire Marshals stated that they only had 8 departments reporting.

John Sinclair stated that he has one EMS related item.  There is a movement to change the way we do Base Stations.  There are seven different models.  They are looking at doing away with the base station concept as it currently exists.  Going to the use of certain facilities as point of contact or consultation.  There are three areas:  1. Trauma – Madigan; 2. Medical – Good Sam; and 3. Pediatric – Mary Bridge.  This is kind of a hybrid of the receiving center model.

14. Training
Dan stated that there has been considerable discussion regarding the opportunity to share training with military personnel.  There are some needs for some of their medics.  They are very well trained academically, but not necessarily hands on.  Would like to see the departments help to provide training on a rotating basis.  He has been working on a Memorandum of Understanding as well as FLSA questions.  Is there any interest in this group for this type of thing?  There were no objections.

Dan stated that there are some changes afoot with Bates and North Bend.  Merle and Paul are actively involved with the Advisory Board.  Merle stated that Bates will no longer be training at North Bend.  There will be no contract with the State.  They have been holding interviews for a Director.  The Officers Academy is moving ahead.  Discussion followed.  Dan Packer stated the new Chief Surpass for the State Patrol will be analyzing what is going on.  He encouraged everyone to write, e-mail and/or call him with what our needs and interests are in North Bend.

Alan suggested getting the State Patrol Chief to be a speaker at either our January or February meeting.

Dan Packer called a break at 10:30 a.m.  The meeting was called back to order at 10:40 a.m.  Dan stated that regarding the training, North Bend issue – Alan will have the opportunity this weekend to make contact with Eric Robertson, who is the right hand man for the new State Patrol Chief.  He would like to see us not allow this issue to die on the vine.  We need to formulate a quality plan to attack this problem and have some success.  Ultimately this becomes a legislative issue due to funding.

Dan also stated that he has talked to the attorney regarding training with the military and how we go about if our employees are willing to donate their time to train, etc.  If a single agency were to sponsor the training, for example, the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association undertakes to assist training opportunities with the Fire Districts and military then if employees donated their time, they would not be donating it to their own department.  This was one of the FLSA issues that had been brought up in his department. 

COMMITTEE REPORTS

15. Special Operations/Haz-Mat
Larry stated that PCSORT met yesterday to potentially change the interlocal agreement.  They will be meeting back on November 30th at which time they hope to have the interlocal agreement drafted.

Merle stated that the Haz Mat grant was successful.  Groups  working together like we do means we qualify for more money.

16. Education Committee – Speaker/Training Opportunities
Gary Franz stated that he has arranged for the Assistant Chief of Tualitin Valley Fire & Rescue, Paul LaSage, to present the Northwest Deployment Process.  This leads agencies towards compliance with 1710 and 1720 and he is the leading expert on this subject.  He is a great speaker and very knowledgeable.  This training opportunity will be held on November 13, 2001 starting at 9:30 a.m. at PCFD #5.  Information has been sent out via e-mail.  Please contact him if you have any questions.  The registration fee is basically to cover costs of putting on the training.  He encourages everyone to invite their legislators to attend.  Also, Gary suggested bringing some information with you on the 13th:  1 years worth of statistics – fires, mva’s, etc.  Your mission statement.  Basic budget information.  This information will be used in modeling.  There will also be discussion on cooperative effort.

17. Program/Speaker Committee
Nothing at this time.

18. Legislative Caucus Committee
Larry stated that everything is set for November 8th.  The 25, 28 and 29 Legislative Districts are involved.  It will be held at the Fircrest Golf Country Club.  Dan thanked the committee for their hard work on this.

19. Nominating Committee
Call for Final Nominations & Elections of Officers – Larry Claiborne read the 

list of nominations that have been received so far.  They are as follows:



President

Jack Andren



Vice President
Paul Webb



Secretary

Wayne Weinholz



Trustee 1

Alan Predmore



Trustee 2

Merle Frank



Treasurer

Bob Black

Nominations were called for again.  None given.  John Sinclair moved to close the nominations.  Motion Seconded.  MOTION CARRIED.  John Sinclair moved to accept the slate of officers as presented since there are no contended races.  Motion seconded.  MOTION CARRIED.

Dan congratulated the new officers on their appointments and thanked everyone for their support over this last year.

20. Banquet Committee
Dan reminded everyone that this is the last meeting for the year.  Next month will be the banquet.  December 6th at the Elks club.

21. Unfinished Business
Nothing at this time.

22. New Business
Jack Andren stated that as a result of the meeting he sat in with Steve Bailey regarding the Early Warning Terrorist Group.  He has talked with the Sheriffs department regarding communications.  More and more departments are getting Nextel phones which are a very valuable tool.  They have a direct connect component along with being a cell phone.  The problem that has arose is that they cannot connect with the Sheriffs.  Everyone was under different grouping numbers.  Lakewood was different from CPFR, which was different from DEM, etc.  Just this last month, they have opened up unrestricted connection outside your regular number group.  So as of today, these agencies can now communicate on their Nextel phones.  However, law enforcement is unable to due to privacy issues and restricted access.  The Sheriffs have offered to move ours over to their system which would then allow us to communicate directly with them.  It would just be a matter of converting current phones to theirs.  The advantage would be a whole new arena of communications with the Fire Service and Law Enforcement.  Discussion followed.  It was suggested that Jack set up a meeting sometime later this month to discuss this issue with those involved and/or interested to find out what all the options are. 

23. Good of the Order
Jack Andren stated that he would like to relay a story from last week regarding sending units to Madigan.  An ambulance run was sent to Madigan.  Initial contact was made with Good Sam who informed to transport to Madigan and said that they would notify Madigan.  Well, GSH forgot to notify Madigan and the ambulance got stopped at the gate at gun point.  They were required to present current photo ID in order to get on base.  So, needless to say, we have gone through our entire organization and updated photo ID’s.  Gary inquired if they have a standard ID format?  Jack stated no.  And a driver’s license didn’t satisfy them.  They wanted to see a photo ID with a Chief Officer signature on it.  If you are sending someone to Madigan to either pick up equipment or you send someone along with a medic unit, you better make sure they have a photo ID with them, or else they won’t be waiting to be picked up where you think they will be.

24. Adjournment
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 11:25.

Reminder that there is no meeting in December.  Instead it is the Joint Banquet on December 6, 2001.

The next meeting will be held on January 3, 2002, at Central Pierce Fire & Rescue, PCFD #6, Station 6-0 located at 17520 22nd Avenue East, Tacoma.
Respectfully submitted:

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The remaining dates open for the Meeting Schedule for 2002 are:

April 4, 2002

June 6, 2002

August 1, 2002

September 5, 2002
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